     STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING AND
REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS
BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES
DATE:
October 14, 2015
TIME:  
10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street


3rd Floor Conference Room


Baltimore, Maryland  21202 
PRESENT:
James Johnson, Chair



Fred Matusky, Vice Chair 



Allen Clinedinst, III


George Warren


Charles Smith
Fontaine Smallwood
Clifton Savoy

ABSENT:
Ezio Rebechi



Albert Holley

STAFF 
PARTICIPATING:
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Licensing



Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General



Patricia McCray, Administrative Officer
CALL TO ORDER
James Johnson, Chair, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors (“Board”) to order at 10:40 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the September 8, 2014 Business Meeting and
MOTION I by Mr. Smallwood, seconded by Mr. Savoy, and unanimously carried to approve the Business Meeting Minutes with corrections.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Sloane Fried Kinstler, Counsel for the Board, presented an oral report.  Applications received for review is seven (7), apprentice original five (5), one (1) original journey referred for exam approval, and one (1) application held for additional information from applicant.  
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Complaint Committee report is deferred until next month’s meeting but requested that materials to be considered be forwarded to them prior to meetings.  
Mr. Smith discussed that Counsel to the Complaint Committee. Assistant Attorney General, Peter Martin, had advised that this is allowable and that at least one DLLR commission has adopted this practice.  Mr. Smith asked that Ms. Bailey consult with the Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing as to whether she can scan and email materials to Compliant Committee members.

OLD BUSINESS
Examination Review

Director Bailey, addressing the Board’s request for review of the license examinations, stated that she would arrange for PSI, the exam vendor to conduct a Webinar for that purpose and suggested that the Board designate members to constitute an Examination Review Committee. Chairman Johnson asked Board members, Mr. Clinedinst, Mr. Savoy and Mr. Smith, to serve on the Examination Review Committee. Ms. Bailey also cautioned that an individual who is involved with administering any type of examination for HVACR should not participate in the license examination review.  She asked whether it was appropriate for Mr. Clinedinst to serve on the Committee in consideration of his professional duties as Training Director of Plumbers and Steamfitters, Local 486. Mr. Clinedinst explained his professional duties and stated that in his professional role, he serves as “principal” of the apprenticeship school.  He further explained that he does not administer the program’s completion exam, nor does he conduct any preparatory classes for the students prior to the examination.  Ms. Kinstler offered, as clarified Mr. Bailey’s concern, that Ms. Bailey had raised this issue simply to avoid any appearance of impropriety over Mr. Clinedinst's exposure to potential questions on the journey license examinations, because individuals who have completed an apprenticeship program approved by the Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Council do not have to sit for the PSI-administered license examination.  See Bus. Reg. Art., 9A-306(e) and COMAR 09.15.02.10C.
Chairman Johnson stated that an individual who is most familiar with the examination subject matter should be included on the Committee.  The Board members were satisfied with Mr. Clinedinst's explanation of his professional duties, concluded that it was appropriate for him to serve on the Examination Review Committee, and that it was not necessary for him to recuse himself from matters relating to the journey license examinations. 
Director Bailey assured the Board that she wanted to ensure that there are no ethical issues raised by the composition of the Committee, which could affect the integrity of the Board’s reputation, as well as, the license examinations.  
Chairman Johnson reiterated his appointment of members, Mr. Clinedinst, Mr. Savoy and Mr. Smith, to serve on the Examination Review Committee. They will review the examination to determine which, if any, questions should be removed.  Upon completion of the Committee’s review, the Committee will provide their recommendations to the Board.

Stationary Engineers

Mr. Clinedinst asked about the matter previously considered by the Board involving maintenance, repair and the provision of HVACR services to equipment requiring the oversight of a Stationary Engineer at the Salisbury University.  Ms. Bailey stated that Stationary Engineer Board member, Greg Restivo, provided clarity to the gentleman from Salisbury at the meeting of the Board of Stationary Engineers and confirmed that Stationary Engineers oversee the proper functioning of applicable equipment and but do not make repairs or install or replace such equipment.  Ms. Bailey confirmed that to the extent a repair or service to such equipment constitutes an HVACR system or system component, the Stationary Engineer Board understands that is within the purview of a licensed HVACR contractor.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION
MOTION II made by Mr. Warner, seconded by Mr. Clinedinst, and unanimously carried to move into Executive Session at 11:01 a.m.
MOTION III made by Mr. Savoy, seconded by Mr. Clinedinst to accept the decisions made in Executive Session.

CORRESPONDENCE
Low Voltage
Chairman Johnson stated that low voltage as addressed in the email received by staff probably addresses control wiring.  Counsel cited Bus. Reg. Art., Ann. Code of Md., §§ 9A-103 (5) and 9A-101(t) (both pertaining to self-contained appliances).  The Board is of the opinion that a holder of HVACR can perform services on low voltage appliances.
Mr. Smith made MOTION IV that HVACR Contractors be allowed to install low voltage wires (18-gauge) that connects to control knob, seconded by Mr. Warren.  The motion died on floor. 
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel advised that during committee meetings, Parliamentary Procedure is not required to be followed.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Exam Report
The examination report for the month of October 2015 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	48
	25
	23
	52%


The examination report cumulative results as reported by PSI Exams are as follows:
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	462
	202
	260
	44%


The examination report year to date as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	7140
	3091
	4049
	43%


Director Bailey stated that the results are coming up.
Executive Session 

Director Bailey informed Board members present that other mechanical boards hold it executive session either in the beginning or end of the regularly scheduled meeting to allow all who need to participate may be present.  Chairman Johnson stated that it would not be beneficial to hold the Executive Session until after the end of the Business Meeting because counsel may have to leave early.  He stated that he prefers to leave the Board’s practice as it is.  
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Johnson recommended that the November Board meeting be cancelled as it is scheduled for Veteran’s Day and that all business be deferred to the December 9, 2015 Board meeting.  The Board considered that a conference scheduled for that date may deplete the Board of a quorum.  The members will consult with staff on an alternative date for the meeting. 

Chairman Johnson stated that the minutes of the HVACR Board are not up-to-date or posted on the Board’s website.
Adjournment
With no further business, MOTION V was made by Mr. Warren that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Clinedinst, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 12:34 p.m.
              

Approved without corrections
                        
Approved with corrections
James Johnson, Chairman
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